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Jill McKinney (CDW)





Dewayne Phillips (Unison)





Val Harris (Del. Physicians Care)
Meeting Called to Order

Arnetta Woodson called to order at 11:45 am.  Meeting participants were introduced.

Approval of ICC Minutes

Anne Meduri motioned to approve the minutes, Pam Reuther seconded.

Honoring Dr. Stine
Rosanne Griff-Cabelli opened the meeting by saying a few words in honor of Dr. Stine who shared her wisdom, heart and passion with families and colleagues.  Rich Maichle also shared a few words about the privilege of working with Dr. Stine.  She was a caring compassionate person who loved her job, her family and friends.

Parent Presentation-Ann Haggarty

Kristin Wilson introduced Ann Haggarty.  She is the parent of two children with disabilities, her stepson Brandon who is 15 and was born with Cerebral Palsy and her younger son Justin who was born with Down Syndrome.  Because of many challenges, Brandon was home schooled, however his needs were not completely being met. When Justin was born and diagnosed with Down Syndrome Ann was in shock and was trying to figure out what to do.  A friend suggested that she take Justin to PDDN, where she met Kristin Wilson.  Although everyone was friendly, Ann did not think Justin would leave her side.  Justin immediately took off and gravitated toward the other children playing in the classroom.  Ann brought Brandon to PDDN one day and Kristin invited him into the classroom and asked why he was not attending school.  Ann described some of the challenges they faced and Kristin worked with Ann and the school district to move Brandon into a classroom.  Brandon is now in his second year of school and is thriving from the stimulation of being around other children.  Justin just completed his pretest to get into Milford Early Childhood Center.  Ann expressed her gratitude saying, “When you have a child with special needs things change very fast.  You need someone to support you and tell you things will be ok.  I am sure we can all look back and identify people who have touched our lives.  Little did I know the impact that this program and it’s teacher, Kristin would have on our lives.”
Recognition Award-CDW Southern Health Services

Sara Myers presented a recognition award to Linda Rust.  
Linda has worked at Child Development Watch as a Medical Records Technician since July of 1996. As a self starter Linda doesn’t wait to be asked, she takes the initiative when she sees what needs to be done and jumps in to do it.  Linda goes far beyond, ‘other duties as assigned.’  

Linda is often the first point of contact with Child Development Watch as she is the main recipient of referrals.  She is the first person with whom a concerned family will speak and her pleasant and sensitive but professional manner is the first positive reflection on the program and what is to come.  Linda also takes referrals from many professional agencies and her wealth of experience in the medical field is an asset in assisting and expediting the process, once again representing us well.  Linda has proven over and over again that she is a valuable asset to Child Development Watch as well as to the families of children with special health care needs.  Linda continues to out do herself when it comes to making CDW’s environment reflect our philosophy of CARING for our families and ourselves.
National Early Childhood Inclusion Institute

Michelle Lamers and Kristin Wilson shared their experiences at the National Early Childhood Inclusion Institute. The Institute featured workshops on current trends and evidence based practice around inclusion.  There was a strong focus on parents and the importance of including the family voice in professional pre-service and in-service training.  Kristin and Michelle observed that Delaware is doing a well compared to other states in terms of inclusive practice.  One of the workshops they attended was on the importance of friend-making for mental health and success in life.  It is important to support children in environments where they can make friends.  Research indicates that given the opportunity, children with disabilities form friendships at the same rates and in similar ways as children without disabilities.
Results from Family Survey

Debbie Amsden summarized the results from the Family Survey (see attached powerpoint).  The survey was revised to be in alignment with federal outcomes.  Also looked at the research base and how other states are meeting this requirement.  Delaware is one of the few states who already had a family survey in place.  The final version of the survey is a hybrid, with elements from original family survey and also meeting requirements for federal accountability.  To ensure random sample and attempt to increase sample size, a telephone survey was piloted.  It was decided to continue with telephone survey.  A sampling matrix was created to ensure that demographics matched CDW population.
Rosanne discussed the need to set targets for the family outcomes indicators.  After reviewing the survey results, OPEC discussed some areas to target for improvement.  First, more could be done in the area of families knowing their rights.  Another area of focus is with regard to families knowing their role in the IFSP process.  As the new IFSP form is created, and directions are completed, this should be clear.  Also, training for service coordinators is needed so that the role of the family in the IFSP is more evident.
Medicaid Managed Care Update

Glyne Williams introduced each of the managed care programs, including representatives from DPCI and Unison.  Their presentations are attached to the minutes.
After DPCI and Unison made their presentations, Glyne gave a brief overview of Diamond State Partners and DMMA.  DMMA is responsible for the oversight of managed care programs to ensure compliance.  They have a goal of cooperation in order to benefit the Medicaid recipient.

After the presentations there was a brief question and answer period.  Pam Reuther asked if a child is disenrolled from a MCO for failure to complete paperwork do they revert to traditional Medicaid?  Glyne answered that some times this is the result, however it depends on the timing of when it occurs.  Completion of paperwork remains a challenge.
Tom Kelly asked if Diamond State Partners (DSP) as managed care, fee for service, is the same as a “carve out”.  Glyne Williams clarified that a “carve out” is different and refers to services such as those for individuals with “severe and persistent” mental illness. Those services moved to DSAMH.  Diamond State Partners created a mechanism of payment as a fee for service.  Some of the services are provided on a fee for service basis and others require prior authorization.

Pam Reuther asked what happens when a child has been denied services or there is a decrease in frequency of services and the family chooses to go through the appeals process.  Is the expectation that services will be discontinued through that time?  

Glyne responded that if services were preauthorized and there is a change, parents can send a letter within 10 days requesting services continue.  They let the parent know however, that they “might” be liable to pay the bills.  Pam clarified that if the appeal is not successful the family would be responsible for outstanding bills for services provided during the appeals process.  Glyne, said yes.
It was asked if this has changed, since in the past Medicaid would pay during the appeals process.  Glyne said that many years ago we covered those services, however this has changed.  Federal rules now say that an individual may request to have services continue with clear understanding that the individual has the financial responsibility if the appeal is not successful.  Glyne suggested special session focusing specifically on appeals and grievance process may be helpful for ICC.
Rosanne added that it is unique for Birth to Three under IDEA.  While services may not be paid for during appeals process, if they are on IFSP they must continue.   Generally, the providers go to clinic managers for approval and Birth to Three pays during the appeal process so that services do not stop.   This however, creates a disincentive for families to appeal.   Families know that if Medicaid or the MCO issue a denial, services will continue with Birth to Three paying.  As a result, there are times when Medicaid should pay but does not because the family does chose to go through appeal process since they know that Birth to Three will pay for the services.
Lora Lewis asked about the various types of appeals processes.  Appeal vs. Fair hearing.
Glyne explained that an appeal to the plan is an internal managed care responsibility.  DMMA, the medical director, a nurse, the member and their representative may all participate.  A determination is typically made within 5 business days.  An individual can request an expedited process, within 3 calendar days, if there is a threat to life.  Usually the provider is involved and a determination can be made quickly.

Individuals can also choose to appeal via Fair Hearing.  Fair Hearing is not a plan’s responsibility; it is the state’s responsibility.  Administrative judges manage those cases, and an individual applies directly to state.
Rosanne asked about when families receive denials. Is the reason for denial clear, and is it simple for families to appeal?  The family simply needs to call and the appeal request can be taken over the phone, it does not have to be written.  A member advocate is assigned to assist the member.  They can actually write the information for the member if needed, and help the member through the process.   The member is asked to confirm that what was written is accurate.  Fair Hearings must be written, but the member does not have to write it.  They can have someone assist with writing.

Is the reason for denial clear?  In the letters that individuals receive it should be clear.  If it is not clear, it will be brought out at hearing.  Sometimes medical terms are used that may be confusing; this should be explained in the letter or at the hearing.  
Pam Reuther stated that the reason for many denials is “not deemed medically necessary”.  Since early intervention is unique, she wondered if the case managers are specifically educated in this area.  DPCI responded that if there is a question, it goes to a medical director.  Nurses can approve anything, or have the opportunity to call a specialist for a consult.  DSP stated that the same is true.  A nurse makes recommendation that goes to medical director.  He makes the final decision, based on in information in front of him.

Lead Agency Update:
Division Public health attended a Maternal and Child Health Promising Practices conference.  It was re-iterated that in Delaware we are doing a tremendous amount.

Norma Everett the ECCS coordinator will be leaving November 9th, will be going to Nemours.

There is a new round of grant applications for Family to Family Health Centers.  University of Delaware may apply. If they do they will be contacting family to family organizations.  Main component of grant is to build on existing programs and to have families themselves run the health centers.  Marie-Anne Aghazadian added that PIC may also apply.
Member sharing: 
Marie-Anne shared that Parent Information Center is the recipient of a 4 year 2million grant for a parent information and resource center.  The center will mirror parent training and information centers, mandated under IDEA. One of needs identified is children enrolled in Parents As Teachers who are getting services up to age 3.  There is a gap from 3-5 with limited services for families during those years.   The grant will fund three full time positions (1 per county) to the PAT program.  These positions will be responsible for generating and boosting parental involvement for 3-5 year olds. PIC is also working with Rodel and the Parent Leadership Institute.  The Institute gives parents intensive skills training.  After 4 weeks of training, the parents returns to their home school and takes on a two year project.  They receive leadership and mentoring support during that two year period.
Rich Maichle shared that Dr. Esterly, who has spent more than 56 years working with  the children of Delaware, will retire as of December.  Dr. Lou Bartoshesky has been appointed as Chair of the Department.  It was suggested that Dr. Esterly be recognized at a future meeting.

Adjournment

Ann Woolfook motioned to adjourn the meeting at 3:00, seconded by Dennis Rubino.
Next Meeting:
January 22, 2008 ~ 11:30~3:30, Delaware Technical and Community College, Terry Campus, Dover, room 400A.  A light lunch will be provided.
